## Profiles in Blogging: How Bloggers Around the World Practice Their Craft

By Christopher Connell August 8, 2013





The Center for International Media Assistance (CIMA), at the National Endowment for Democracy, works to strengthen the support, raise the visibility, and improve the effectiveness of independent media development throughout the world. The Center provides information, builds networks, conducts research, and highlights the indispensable role independent media play in the creation and development of sustainable democracies. An important aspect of CIMA's work is to research ways to attract additional U.S. private sector interest in and support for international media development. The Center was one of the of the main nongovernmental organizers of World Press Freedom Day 2011 in Washington, DC.

CIMA convenes working groups, discussions, and panels on a variety of topics in the field of media development and assistance. The center also issues reports and recommendations based on working group discussions and other investigations. These reports aim to provide policymakers, as well as donors and practitioners, with ideas for bolstering the effectiveness of media assistance.

Marguerite H. Sullivan
Senior Director

**Center for International Media Assistance** 

National Endowment for Democracy 1025 F Street, N.W., 8th Floor Washington, DC 20004

> Phone: (202) 378-9700 Fax: (202) 378-9407 Email: CIMA@ned.org URL: http://cima.ned.org

#### **About the Author**

#### **Christopher Connell**

Christopher Connell is an independent writer, editor, and photographer. He is a former assistant bureau chief for the Associated Press in Washington, where he covered education, politics, health, and other topics. Since establishing his own writing business in 1999, he has written magazine articles, white papers, and book-length reports for leading foundations and non-profit groups. His primary focus is on education, but he has also written about civil liberties post-9/11, the challenges facing news media in a digital world, and efforts to promote free enterprise in Muslim countries. He is the author of *A Survivor's Guide for Presidential Nominees*, published by the Brookings Institution and the Council for Excellence in Government in 2000 and updated in 2008, and the annual *Internationalizing the Campus* reports for NAFSA: Association of International Educators, which profile winners of the Senator Paul Simon Award. Connell is based in Alexandria, VA. His email is cvconnell@gmail.com.

cima.ned.org

#blogger

## **Table of Contents**

Introduction: Filling the Information Voids	5
The People Formerly Known as the Audience	7
The Staying Power of Voice and Ideas	9
Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal	10
Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia	12
Kounila Keo, Cambodia	14
Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana	16
Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen	18
Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines	20
Michael Anti (Zhào Jìng), China	22
Yoani Sánchez, Cuba	24
Endnotes	27

## **Introduction: Filling the Information Voids**

Though blogs—a portmanteau for "Web" and "logs"—sprang up in the 1990s to fill a niche role, they have quickly evolved into the mainstream. They exploded from laundry lists of useful links shared by the tech savvy into a global platform for personal opinion and the sharing of news and ideas. By the end of 2011, NMIncite, a Nielsen/McKinsey company, was tracking more than 181 million blogs around the world, up from nearly 36 million in 2006.¹ Today, in addition to Tumblr's 110 million blogs, WordPress hosts 65 million, and LiveJournal has almost 40 million. The number of active blogs is usually just a fraction of those figures as many blogs lie dormant for months or years. The arrival of Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube on the social media scene in the mid-2000s got millions more hooked on microblogging and sharing insights, information, photos, and videos on the Web.

Today, blogging serves as an example of how the digital media have broken down barriers between producers of content and audiences: Those who once passively received information now have the ability to interact with it, to create forums for debate. Content distributed by mainstream producers is mixed, mashed up, refurbished, expanded upon, and released back into the Web with a unique piquancy. The diversity of views espoused via blogging platforms brings with it a host of challenges in the blogosphere, among them, increasing restriction on speech or prosecution for opinions. As bloggers are increasingly targeted in repressive states and treated with the same impunity as journalists, the line between blogs and news blurs—a voice online is of value, whether its owner holds a press pass or not.

The new media space has opened up legitimate avenues for bloggers to organize and establish credibility in filling information gaps and voids. Sites such as Global Voices often provide context and analysis for news in the world through the expertise of their writers. Elsewhere, individual bloggers work to build credibility through the medium as representatives of public opinion. This credibility is built sometimes unintentionally, with audiences stumbling upon blogs as viable information sources. However, a more common theme is emerging, as consistent reporting from bloggers leads them to partner with mainstream news outlets.

The blogosphere–both long form and micro–has provided news outlets with hosts of opportunities to connect with and use their audiences to further their mission. News organizations' use of citizen-generated content is becoming the rule, rather than the exception. Some have even gone so far as to structure their entire site around the blogosphere: take, for example, the *Huffington Post*.

Credibility is digital currency, and bloggers spend their online lives trying to establish it. This report examines how regular bloggers in different parts of the world approach their task, the role they play in filling information gaps in their countries and their relationship with mainstream media. It looks at what motivates them, how they find an audience, how they find the time and means (since only a tiny fraction of bloggers draw any income from their posts), and how much of what they write about is opinion versus what they have seen and reported themselves. It addresses the question of who reads their blogs in countries where access to the Internet is constrained by poverty or constricted by government decree and whether it is sufficient to reach those who possess digital access, devices, and skills. It also takes note of what appears to be a worldwide shift in social media away from long form blogs toward microblogging and Twitter (although a co-founder of both Twitter and Blogger recently launched a writing platform called Medium to let users hold forth in much more than 140 characters).

It examines the impact and reach not only of well-known bloggers such as Cuba's Yoani Sánchez but also the independent Saudi journalist Ahmed Al Omran, who started writing the Saudi Jeans blog as a pharmacy student

cima.ned.org #blogger

to improve his English skills and combat stereotypes about his country; Atiaf Alwazir, the Yemeni activist and researcher who writes the "Women from Yemen" blog; Kajsa Hallberg Adu, a young Swedish political scientist who has become a leader of the blogosphere in her adopted country of Ghana, and Iris Cecilia Gonzales, a Filipina reporter whose desire to put a human face on economic stories helped her gain an international platform for her blogs about inequality. Finally, it considers what these influential bloggers see as the future for social media in their own lives and in their societies.

## "The People Formerly Known as the Audience"

Blogs give ordinary citizens in rich and poor countries alike an outlet for free speech and a way to make their voices heard without the filters of the mainstream media. Instead of sending a letter to the editor that stood little chance of being published or gritting their teeth as they watched state-controlled television networks tell only one side of a story, people suddenly had the opportunity to talk back and to hear what others had to say on their own media platforms. Citizen journalism champion Dan Gillmor dubbed them "the former audience," and fellow media critic and journalism professor Jay Rosen later embellished that appellation into "the people formerly known as the audience." Robert Mackey, the *New York Times* journalist who is the editor and main writer for The Lede, the newspaper's breaking news blog, said social media outlets give the public independence from the news media. "Through Twitter and now through YouTube, people are making themselves into their own little news agencies," he said.<sup>4</sup>

To the chagrin of authorities who had been secure in their ability to control what was reported in print and on air within their borders, it has proved difficult to ignore, muffle, or silence these new, alternative voices. Regimes in Tunisia, Egypt, and Syria have shut down access to the Internet, but usually only for a few days, because much of their economy and infrastructure depends on Internet access, too. China's infamous "Great Firewall" blocks thousands of Western websites and its censors patrol Sina Weibo–China's version of Twitter and Facebook–to strike words and topics considered too sensitive for open discussion. But 10 million Chinese managed to post comments in five days after two high-speed trains collided in Wenzhou in July 2011, noted journalist, blogger and activist Michael Anti (*Zhào Jìng*). "Chinese social media is really changing Chinese mindsets and Chinese life ... They give the voiceless people a channel to make your voice heard," Anti said.<sup>5</sup>

#### Blogs in the Mainstream: iReports and News "Remixes"

The man-in-the-street interview is still a staple of mainstream news coverage when disasters strike, but every major news organization now scours social media and blogs for eyewitness accounts, photos, and videos on breaking stories. In the civil wars in Libya and Syria and in places such as Iran where Western journalists cannot move freely or safely, they will avail themselves of photos and videos supplied by rebels and their sympathizers, if satisfied of their authenticity—and at times even when they are not entirely sure. CNN says more than 500 videos are uploaded each day to its iReport website, a small fraction of which it vets and an even smaller number it puts on the air.6 It has more than 1 million registered iReporters,7 one of whom is Shreedeep Rayamajhi, a citizen journalist and activist in Kathmandu, Nepal, who has filed more than 180 iReports since 2008, with six making it to a broadcast.8

The *New York Times* and the *Guardian* draw heavy traffic to their news blogs when major stories break. On the second day of Egypt's May 2012 elections, the *Guardian* ran 7,700 words and hundreds of photos and videos on its News Blog, including links to the running commentary by Zeinobia, a well-known and widely followed journalist and author of the Egyptian Chronicles blog. The *Guardian* frequently cited her coverage of the bloodshed in Syria. Zeinobia continued to Tweet up a storm during the upheavals in 2013 in her own country.

The New York Times' Mackey made extensive use in The Lede of posts by Iranian bloggers and expatriates during the 2009 election protests in Tehran.<sup>9</sup> The Lede (the intentional misspelling is reporters' argot for the

cima.ned.org #blogger

first paragraph of a story) describes itself as "a blog that remixes national and international news stories, adding information gleaned from the Web or gathered through original reporting to supplement articles in The *New York Times* and provide fresh perspectives on events." Mackey, who used to produce multimedia content for the newspaper's foreign desk, was once a fact-checker for its Sunday magazine, which he calls "incredible preparation for blogging things on the spot where you don't know about how to verify them or what's happening. What it teaches you is, first, being incredibly suspicious and secondly, being very open about what you do and don't know and how you think you know it." He added, "We don't just throw up everything." 11

### The Staying Power of Voice and Ideas

Eyewitnessing history is one way to attract a lot of followers on social media. Pakistani IT consultant Sohaib Athar had 750 Twitter followers late one night in May 2011 when he sat down at his keyboard and heard helicopters overhead in Abbottabad. After the world learned that he had "live tweeted" the killing of Osama bin Laden their ranks swelled to upwards of 100,000. Two years later Athar-@ReallyVirtual-still has 62,000 people reading what he has to say.

What gives blogs staying power are not just once-in-a-lifetime circumstances or happenstance but the voice and ideas of the author. Few bloggers will attract a million readers, as political blogger Andrew Sullivan does with his Dish.<sup>13</sup> But Larsen, the Global Voices editor, said, "There is an Andrew Sullivan-type blogger everywhere in the world. Every country has people who are really interesting and worth reading."<sup>14</sup>

Malala Yousafzai, the Pakistani schoolgirl shot by the Taliban in October 2012, first drew the world's attention in 2009 when the BBC began publishing on its Urdu language website the precocious 11-year-old's blog about her life and dreams in strife-torn Swat Valley.<sup>15</sup> That led the *New York Times* to do a video documentary on her.<sup>16</sup> Most bloggers do not run risks that severe, but it takes courage to blog in places where free expression is constrained or entirely unwelcome, and ingenuity to start a culture of blogging in a country where few such voices once were heard. Here are eight such bloggers.

cima.ned.org #blogger

## <u>Featured</u> <u>Bloggers</u>

Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Kounila Keo, Cambodia

Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen

Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Michael Anti (zhao Jing), China

Yoani Sanchez, Cuba



Photo: Courtesy of Shreedeep Rayamajhi

#### Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

Shreedeep Rayamajhi occupies a position at the intersection between the worlds of social media, activism, and mainstream media in Kathmandu, Nepal. He is a blogger and IT professional who makes his living as an operations manager for an online company that books holidays for foreign travelers to the Himalayan country. He is also a travel writer, crusader against sex trafficking, advocate for addressing climate change, and a prolific citizen journalist. He has filed more than 180 video stories to CNN's iReport website<sup>17</sup> and written more than 260 stories for GroundReport. com,<sup>18</sup> which encourages people to post stories from around the world. Neither website pays citizen journalists for their contributions.

Rayamajhi blogs and reports about crime, corruption, traffic jams, tourism, and politics. He says he began receiving e-mail threats to stop his political reporting and then was waylaid and beaten up in November 2010 by a gang as he rode a motorbike home from work. The New York-based Committee to Protect Journalists decried the alleged assault. 19 His story on the resettlement of

75,000 Bhutanese refugees was honored by the GroundReport's editors as the global news organization's third-best story of 2012.<sup>20</sup> His GroundReport stories now have drawn 371,000 views.

Rayamajhi has done his blogging and reporting during a tumultuous period in the former monarchy, which is awaiting national elections scheduled for November 19, 2013, to break a deadlock among political parties. Rayamajhi was an unpaid intern for *The Rising Nepal*, the country's oldest daily newspaper, for two years while he earned two business degrees.

What drives him is a fervent desire for change, Rayamajhi said, and a conviction that blogging offers a purer form of journalism than possible in mainstream media. "When you talk about blogging, the real content, the real feeling of change, moral, ethics and news, that is very limited in Nepal. That is done by a handful of people," he said.

"It's how you make change," he added. "I am a writer. I can write. That's how I can spread my thing and bring change." And what change has happened from the things he has written about? Rayamajhi, who is treasurer of Internet Society Nepal, said he was in the thick of protests by Nepal's Internet service providers over restrictions by the Nepal Telecommunications Authority, that would make telephone calls by voice over Internet protocol (VOIP) illegal. An article he wrote for a travel magazine put a stop to a gang charging tourists \$20 to use free baggage trolleys at Tribhuvan International Airport in Kathmandu. "Today there is a sign that says 'Free Trolley.' That came about because of my article," he said.

Rayamajhi blogs in English because "my target audience is the global audience, not the local. If you look at the reach of the Internet [in Nepal], it is very limited. It is still today like a prize possession for the city areas only," he said. "But I write a lot in Nepali in my Facebook."

He writes several blogs, including ones on climate change and exploitation of women, as well as one called the Manifestation of Protagonist, and he runs a news aggregation site he calls *RayzNews.com*. "Ninety percent of my work is what I see and feel," he said. He turned down a job offer at a national magazine recently because he was afraid he would not be able to express his opinions.

"A blogger's voice is important," he said. The Internet is powerful "because once you write something there, it stays there. People see that, the hits are there. The reality is you can change the newspaper, but you cannot change the blog ... I may not be there tomorrow, but my blog will be there to remind people what happened."

cima.ned.org

## <u>Featured</u> <u>Bloggers</u>

Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

#### Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Kounila Keo, Cambodia

Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen

Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Michael Anti (zhao Jing), China

Yoani Sanchez, Cuba



Photo: Courtesy of Ahmed Al Omran

#### Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Growing up in the city of al-Ahsa, in the Eastern Province of Saudi Arabia, Ahmed Al Omran always knew he wanted to be a journalist, "but my family was against this, especially my father, because he thought it would be extremely difficult to make a living," especially for someone from the Shiite minority.<sup>21</sup>

Al Omran went off to King Saud University in Riyadh to study pharmacy, but during his second year he started writing a blog he called "Saudi Jeans." He calls the name "a good symbol for a lot of ideas and things that we are tackling inside Saudi Arabia at a time when the country is changing."

It shifted quickly from a personal journal into a commentary on public issues that eventually attracted 30,000 readers a month, primarily from the United States, Europe, Saudi Arabia, and the Gulf states. Al Omran mixed light-hearted observations about Saudi life with pungent

political commentary. When a friend asked why he was following the 2006 elections in neighboring Kuwait so closely, he wrote:

I was impressed by Kuwaitis, especially the youth: how smart, active, and politically savvy they are. I was also impressed by the way they used blogs to express their views, organize their movement, rally for change and reform, and protest against corruption. I was so impressed I wanted to be a part of what was going on there.<sup>22</sup>

In another post he wrote, "I would die a happy man if blogs could increase awareness on the importance of values such as collective action, freedoms, plurality, etc. ... We just need to get started, and hopefully someday in the near future we will get there."<sup>23</sup> He became an early contributor to Global Voices, and foreign journalists began ringing him up for interviews. He wasn't worried about his words getting him in trouble. "I thought, 'I'm just a guy with a blog who writes what he thinks." But then a friend and fellow blogger was jailed for four months, and in 2009 someone from the authorities "told my family that the government is not happy with my work," he said. He ignored their pleas to stop.

Al Omran's life took a surprising turn in 2010 when the Saudi Ministry of Education gave him a scholarship to pursue a master's degree at the elite Columbia School of Journalism in New York. "My case was actually an exception," he said. "A lot of people had to get involved to make it happen." Upon graduating, he spent a year working for Andy Carvin on the social media desk of NPR in Washington, then returned home. He free-lanced for *Foreign Policy* magazine and other news outlets while he sought a full-time reporting job. That search continues, but in October 2012 he launched his own, one-man, news aggregation website, *RiyadhBureau*. "It's doing pretty well. It gets between 40,000 to 60,000 page views per month and it has already been quoted by the *New York Times*, *Washington Post, Reuters* and other places," he said. He quit updating Saudi Jeans, although its archive of 3,600 posts remains on the web. He has more than 55,000 Twitter followers and has sent out nearly 58,000 Tweets.<sup>24</sup>

Did Saudi Jeans make a difference? "It's hard to say. I never thought that I actually did anything special or great," said the multimedia journalist. But getting stopped by young people in the streets of Riyadh who tell him the blog has inspired them "is enough for me." He has no regrets about working outside the Saudi mainstream media. It's the content and ideas that matter today, not the medium, he said. "If you have something interesting to say, it doesn't make any difference if you said it on a blog or in a newspaper. If it's a good thing, people will find it."

cima.ned.org

## Featured Bloggers

Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Kounila Keo, Cambodia

Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen

Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Michael Anti (zhao Jing), China

Yoani Sanchez, Cuba



Photo: Courtesy of UNESCO

#### Kounila Keo, Cambodia

When Kounila Keo heard that the Agence France-Press office in Phnom Penh had an opening for an intern, she persuaded classmates at the Royal University of Phnom Penh not to apply for the job. "It was really naughty of me," the Cambodian blogger, social media trainer and strategist and event organizer acknowledged with a laugh. "But I got it and from there I took it to another level."

The 25-year-old Keo has a string of accomplishments as a journalist, including by-lines in international newspapers and clips from a stint as a lifestyle columnist for the *Phnom Penh Post*. But she is best known for her Blue Lady Blog, which she started in college and where she holds forth on topics small and large, from travel and technology to corruption to the genocide trials of the aging former Khmer Rouge despots who once ruled Cambodia. She's traveled to and spoken at digital media conferences in Asia, America, Europe, and Africa.

When she signed up to help organize a TEDx Phnom Penh technology conference in 2011, she was surprised to wind up as one of the speakers. Many university students in the audience looked blankly when she asked if they knew what a blog was. Keo said that was okay, but "you're going to hear about it soon." Blogging "gives me the best thing in the world, and it's freedom of speech," she went on. "Cambodia is still a conservative society, which doesn't offer opportunities to open up and speak my mind and discuss things, especially for women ... Blogging takes all those difficulties away."

Keo said she always loved telling stories, and when she got to the university she "was eager to write something and publish it on my own. At the time, I thought to get something published it had to be really, really well done and I wasn't really good." But then blogging "gave me a means to publish my own stories."

Her parents were farmers who subsisted mainly on what they earned from a small vegetable garden. Their daughter was driven to do more with her life. She was also then, by her own account, a bookworm who spent hours studying and tutoring other students in English to supplement the family income instead of going out with friends. In a July 2012 blog, she expressed frustration with young people who come up to her and say, "I love your life" or "Your life is so exciting. Can I have yours?" She wrote:

I don't normally go around and tell people this part of the life I've lived. It's not so fun when you had to study and support a big family at the same time. But that sure makes me feel stronger and ... more responsible for my own life. I have owed gratitude to every experience that I've gathered over the years. I love independence, and it annoys me when girls tell me they cannot do this or that and that they want a piece of my life. I can say that a hundred times to other people as well, but I chose not to do that and fight for what I belong to.<sup>25</sup>

Like it or not, Keo's aplomb and globe-trotting continue to make her a role model for young Cambodians in a society where even a university degree does not guarantee entry to the embryonic middle class. In a recent interview with a travel website, she offered this advice to young people: "Keep travelling. Never accept the status quo. By travelling, I don't mean that they have to purchase a plane ticket and step into the plane right away. What I'm saying is that they have to start observing wherever they are and make the best of their moments" and blog about them or keep a diary "to learn about their own thought process." The journey they take "might go on a long, winding road, but every moment is worthwhile." 26

For her part, Keo intends to keep writing and speaking out about the need for people to make their own opportunities and to break down cultural barriers that inhibit women in particular from speaking their minds and taking charge of their destinies. Blogging is a powerful tool to break those barriers, Keo said, "because in Cambodia it's a taboo to talk so much, and I mean about anything, regardless of topic."

## Featured Bloggers

Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Kounila Keo, Cambodia

Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen

Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Michael Anti (zhao Jing), China

Yoani Sanchez, Cuba



Photo: Courtesy of Nii Odzenma

#### Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

When aspiring political scientist Kajsa Hallberg moved from Sweden to Ghana in 2006 with her future husband, she began a blog called Rain in Africa to let friends and family know that everyday life in the West African nation was not what they thought. "A lot of them thought I would die from malaria when I moved here," she recalled. The fact that it was possible to grow a bountiful backyard garden surprised many. "It's such a rich place. It's just unfair to the Continent that that is what people think is going on here," she said.

At first she downplayed the inconveniences, including the almost daily power outages, but after a while, "I took a conscious move away from just framing it in rosy words and talking about the beauties of Ghana," said the blogger and college lecturer, now Kajsa Hallberg Adu. "Now I tell it from my perspective" with the frustrations ("Sometimes I just want to cry because why can we

not get our act together and provide water?") and joys (the "beautiful opportunities" for students crowding a career fair at her college). Now she labels her eponymous KajsaHA blog as "personal, political and sometimes positive."<sup>27</sup>

She co-founded BloggingGhana, an organization nurturing Ghana's infant blogosphere, in 2008. Eight people showed up for the first meeting at a bar with Wi-Fi in Accra. "We kept meeting every month. It was more like a group of friends," she said. But the circle and the pace of activity kept widening. Today BloggingGhana hosts several hundred blogs. More than 500 people turned out in March 2013 for its second BlogCamp, an event that attracted sponsorship from Google, Intel, Samsung, and the U.S. Embassy, which in Ghana and elsewhere actively supports the spread of social media. <sup>28</sup> The blue ribbon sponsors were not hard to attract, Hallberg Adu said. "Lots of companies are interested in talking to this group of people who are interested in technology and content and writing."

The political scientist got an unusual opportunity during Ghana's 2012 elections. Despite no experience as a journalist, broadcast or print, TV 3 Ghana, an independent channel, gave her a weekly, one-hour public events show where she interviewed the candidates for president\_and other key personalities. "Talking to the people who want to lead the country forward is a dream when you have been thinking yourself about what needs to be done," she said. But she couldn't convince station executives to allow her to harness social media to enhance their election coverage. "It was so frustrating. I wanted to use my followers and involve them in a discussion. I saw an enormous possible merge of these two worlds which would lead to more exposure for the TV channel and more excitement around the program, but also a quality discussion around the elections," she said. Station managers "didn't understand they would gain something out of it." If bloggers wanted to be plugged on air, they thought, they should buy an ad. She and other bloggers did create a website called GhanaDecides.com for the purpose of fostering "a better-informed electorate for free, fair and safe 2012 Elections." 29

Hallberg Adu said fellow bloggers were first to break news of a fatalities in a crash at Accra's Kotoka International Airport, and social media erupted with complaints about lax building codes after a department store collapse in the Ghanaian capital. Hallberg Adu wants mainstream media "to realize what social media can do for them. There's an enormous opportunity for bloggers and people who just post content on the web to directly influence legacy media." She is pleased that professional journalists no longer hold all the cards but share the public sphere now with the bloggers. "For me the beauty of the Internet is the way we can interact. If I hear a story on the radio or see something on TV, I can write my response or, with video blogging, I can record my response and put it out there [on YouTube]. I can film my own life and say, 'Whatever you're saying is not correct; look at this.'"<sup>30</sup>

cima.ned.org #blogger

## <u>Featured</u> <u>Bloggers</u>

Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Kounila Keo, Cambodia

Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

#### Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen

Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Michael Anti (zhao Jing), China

Yoani Sanchez, Cuba



Photo: Courtesy of Foreign & Commonwealth Office, USC

#### **Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen**

Atiaf Alwazir, democracy activist, researcher, and blogger, has spent most of her 33 years outside her native Yemen, but after the Arab Spring revolution that broke President Ali Abdullah Saleh's 33-year grip on power, she became both the Woman from Yemen—the name of her blog—and a woman inside Yemen. In thought-provoking long articles, dispatches from protests, photos, videos and even poems, she has written thousands of words and posted hundreds of images that capture life in Yemen at this dramatic juncture. She is a leader of a group of activists inside and outside the country working for the establishment of "a democratic civic state where the constitution gives people freedom, equality, and social justice." The group's Twitter account is @SupportYemen.<sup>31</sup>

Alwazir says her father and uncles were opponents of Saleh's regime who had to flee the country. "We moved a lot," said Alwazir, who has lived in Lebanon, Saudi Arabia, the United States (she

has bachelor's and master's degrees in international relations from American University in Washington and once worked for the National Endowment for Democracy as a program officer for the Middle East and North Africa), Egypt, "and now I'm back in Yemen." She began Woman from Yemen in 2007 while living in Cairo. "It was more a public diary and travelogue" back then, she recalled. "It didn't have the same objectives that I have now." When the revolution started, "I noticed there wasn't much written about it from the Yemeni perspective in English, and so I started blogging and documenting what was happening in the country."<sup>32</sup>

Alwazir makes her living as a free-lance researcher and consultant with non-governmental organizations (NGOs), but also has written for *Foreign Policy* magazine, the Arab Reform Initiative, Project on Middle East Democracy, *Jadaliya*, *Al-Akhbar*, and others. "I normally do not consider myself a journalist. Some people consider me a journalist. Usually I identify either as a blogger or a researcher more than a journalist simply because ... I'm not employed by a media outlet, and I didn't go to journalism school, although that doesn't mean much. Many journalists didn't," she said. "I'm not registered with the Yemeni Journalists Syndicate. I actually tried to register with them, but they don't recognize free-lancers."

Even before the revolution Yemen allowed more freedom of expression than other Arab countries, Alwazir said. "People were writing and able to express themselves, not necessarily in the social media realm, but in the printed press." But it was not completely free. Independent newspapers have been attacked, and in 2009 Saleh's government shut down *Al-Ayyam*, the country's leading newspaper, and charged its editor with corruption. "Independent voices are always fought because the mainstream media is controlled by either the government or opposition," Alwazir said from Berlin, where she was on a two-month research fellowship with the German Institute for International and Security Affairs. "That's why many people have turned to either blogging or writing on Facebook or Twitter because it gives people the space to write what they want and to have an alternative voice that is not dominated by what the mainstream media in the country says."

But Alwazir is also sharply critical of Western media which she says paint a misleading picture of Yemen and the influence of al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP). "The mainstream media abroad only focuses on certain aspects of Yemen and forgets everything else. That's why I think blogging is important. It highlights certain issues that are usually ignored," she said. In an article on "The Flawed Media Narrative on Yemen" that first appeared in the digital newspaper Your Middle East, Alwazir complained, "Reading mainstream media, one imagines that AQAP has taken over the entire country and that most Yemenis are militants." She likened it to a foreign journalist's visiting the United States, interviewing the families of victims and perpetrators of school shootings, and writing an article about "the bloody Americans" and their culture of violence.<sup>33</sup>

cima.ned.org #blogger

## <u>Featured</u> <u>Bloggers</u>

Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Kounila Keo, Cambodia

Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

Atiaf Alwazir, <u>Ye</u>men

#### Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Michael Anti (zhao Jing), China

Yoani Sanchez, Cuba



**Photo: Courtesy of Iris Gonzales** 

#### Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Like many hard news journalists, Iris Cecilia Gonzales felt an itch to write stories outside of the two-stories-a-day required on her beat as a business reporter for the *Philippine Star* in Manila. She likes to travel off the beaten path and share behind-the-scenes stories from events she covered and interesting figures she interviewed for the *Star*. Most of all there were human interest stories everywhere she looked in Manila and across the Philippines, a country of 97 million people and a host of economic and social challenges including a poverty rate of 27 percent.<sup>34</sup> So Gonzales

started blogging, stealing time at the end of long days at work and raising a child to put her thoughts up on the Internet on an eponymous blog that describes itself this way: "Iris Cecilia Gonzales (In between deadlines. In between flights. In between time and space. In between dreams and nightmares)." 35

"It was something very personal for me, the stories behind stories, the things my paper wouldn't print, like color stories, the kind of stories you get at coffee shops, said Gonzales, 36. "It was a personal space for me." Her beat, the economy and public finance, "can be pretty technical. I liked giving a human face to the economic issues."

While pursuing a master's degree, she was encouraged by her professors to enter a blogging competition called TH!NK3 sponsored by the European Journalism Centre in Maastricht, Netherlands, to encourage writers in developing countries to report on the United Nations' Millennium Development Goals. She won and was invited to become a regular, paid blogger for the *New Internationalist*, a 40-year-old print and online publication with 45,000 subscribers that reports on poverty and development issues. That has given the business writer a global audience and a platform for penetrating reporting on topics from human rights, slum clearance, gun violence, corruption, inadequate mental healthcare, and the Roman Catholic Church's fight against divorce and contraception in the Philippines. She has written 100 posts for the *New Internationalist* since September 2010.

Blogging also has opened doors for Gonzales, with invitations to conferences and opportunities to report in India, Malaysia, Qatar, Germany, and Portugal. She took part in the Vital Voices of Asia Women's Leadership and Training Summit in New Delhi in 2010, blogging about both the high-powered sessions at the Taj Palace Hotel and the scenes that confronted her on the drive in from the sprawling Indira Gandhi International Airport. "Street children sleeping on the cold pavement, slums and beggars abound. I wonder what I can do. I wonder how my presence here—a speck in this vast universe—could actually help," she wrote. The summit inspired her to keep trying.

By blogging, she said, she is helping to create "a better informed public." The mission of journalism "doesn't end in a day's work for me. I want to keep telling people what I see and what I hear and what I know. If my blog will help me do that, I will keep on doing that, or in my Twitter account, whatever outlet I can do."

## Featured Bloggers

Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Kounila Keo, Cambodia

Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen

Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Michael Anti (Zhao Jing), China

Yoani Sanchez, Cuba

#### Michael Anti (Zhào Jìng), China

Michael Anti, or Zhào Jìng, is a Chinese political journalist, blogger, lecturer and Internet freedom crusader who believes social media are transforming Chinese life, even with Beijing's Great Firewall and censorship of political speech. Anti turned to journalism after studying industrial electrical automation at Nanjing Normal University and doing a stint as a hotel receptionist. He has been a commentator for the Huaxia Times and a researcher for the Beijing bureaus of the New York Times and Washington Post. He was a Nieman Fellow at Harvard University and a Wolfson Fellow at Cambridge University, two prestigious journalism programs. Twice he has run afoul not of Chinese authorities but the technology titans Microsoft and Facebook; Microsoft, perhaps under pressure from the Chinese government, removed his



Photo: Courtesy of Wikimedia Commons

Myspace blog in 2005, while Facebook deleted his page in 2011 because he insisted on using the pen name Michael Anti instead of his real name. Noting that Facebook founder Mark Zuckerberg's sheepdog had gotten its own page (now with 1.5 million likes),<sup>37</sup> Anti tweeted, "So according to Facebook, I am more fake than Zuckerberg's dog?"<sup>38</sup>

According to *Time* magazine, he began calling himself Michael in high school because he was a fan of the pop star Michael Jackson and later adopted Anti for its literal meaning: one in opposition.<sup>39</sup> In a 2007 talk at the Berkman Center, Anti said, "If you have no name on the Internet, who cares about you? ... It is very safe for me [if] I blog without my name. I never write any articles without my name, Anti, because I think name is about power. Without my name, I just lost some of my power. For example, if Tom Friedman writes an article without his name, who cares? Who cares? It's a very tiny, little article, only that. Only names matter."

Anti has spoken at length at universities around the world about the challenge that the Internet poses to China's authoritarian regime and how it has given people a channel to speak back to power. He also summarized his views in a recent policy report from the European Council on Foreign Relations. "Social media have changed the way the Chinese think. More and more Chinese are embracing freedom of speech and human rights, not as a privilege imported from Western countries but as their birthright. For the first time, it has also given Chinese people a national public sphere that is training them for citizenship and preparing them for future democracy," he argued.<sup>41</sup>

In a talk at the TEDGlobal conference in Edinburgh, Scotland, in July 2012 that has been viewed online 695,000 times, Anti elaborated on "the cat and mouse game" that Chinese Netizens play with the censors. <sup>42</sup> China's Web is not "a wasteland," Anti said. "In China, we have 500 million Internet users. That's the biggest population of Netizens, Internet users, in the whole world ... You have Google, we have Baidu. You have Twitter, we have Weibo. You have Facebook, we have Renren. You have YouTube, we have Youku and Tudou. The Chinese government blocked every single international Web 2.0 service, and we Chinese copycat everyone." Sina, the digital media giant, rolled out its microblogging platform Weibo in August 2009 just one month after the government blocked Twitter and Facebook, and "it immediately became a media platform itself. It became the media. Anything not mentioned in Weibo, it does not appear to exist for the Chinese public," Anti said.

The government recognized a need to satisfy the public demand for a social network because "people really love social networking," Anti said. Unlike such dictators as Egypt's Hosni Mubarak, who tried shutting down the Internet at the outset of the Arab Spring, Chinese authorities understood that "once Netizens can't go online, they go in the street." He cited the 10 million angry comments posted online in the first five days after the fatal collision of two high speed trains in Wenzhou in July 2011. That happened, he said, because the government, too, was unhappy with the rail minister, later sacked and sent to jail.

"Chinese social media is really changing Chinese mindsets and Chinese life. They give the voiceless people a channel to make your voice heard," said Anti. "The cat, the censorship, is not sleeping. It's so hard to post some sensitive words on the Chinese Weibo," he said, but the Chinese are adept at coining puns and phrases to evade them. It is a battle between "the grass-mud horse" as the Netizens call themselves—the phonogram of a common obscenity—and "the river crab," a play on the phonogram for harmonization or censorship, he said.

He urged those outside China to cheer on the spread of social media and keep letting the Chinese people know that the Internet is a good thing, rather than harping on the Chinese government's throttling free speech. "Chinese people don't like blame. It's not like America. American people like some kind of criticism ... we just like good words," he said at the Berkman Center. "Blogging's become very popular in China. It's just because we say blog is good. If we say blog is revolutionary to the social change, oh, my God! Who will have a blog in China?"

## Featured Bloggers

Shreedeep Rayamajhi, Nepal

Ahmed Al Omran, Saudi Arabia

Kounila Keo, Cambodia

Kajsa Hallberg Adu, Ghana

Atiaf Alwazir, Yemen

Iris Cecilia Gonzales, Philippines

Michael Anti (Zhao Jing), China

Yoani Sanchez, Cuba

#### Yoani Sánchez, Cuba

It did not take long for Yoani Sánchez to become one of the best known and celebrated bloggers in the world. One year after launching her Generación Y blog in 2007, the Cuban dissident and digital activist received Spain's Ortega y Gasset Prize for Digital Journalism44 and a Best of the Blogs (BOB) award in Deutsche Welle's annual competition.<sup>45</sup> Time magazine named her one of the 100 most influential people in the world in 2008.46 The following year brought a special Maria Moors Cabot Prize citation from Columbia University's Columbia Journalism School honoring the best journalism in the Western hemisphere,<sup>47</sup> and in 2011 she received an International Woman of Courage Award<sup>48</sup> from then-Secretary of State Hillary Rodham Clinton, which like all the earlier honors was bestowed in absentia since the Castro government repeatedly rejected her requests for permission to travel outside the one-party, communist state.



**Photo: Courtesy of Christopher Connell** 

When President Raul Castro eased the restrictions and issued Sánchez and other dissidents travel visas in early 2013, she picked up the prizes on a three-month, three-continent speaking tour that included a visit to the White House (President Barack Obama, who had done an interview by e-mail with Sánchez in 2009, was out of town) as well as meetings with lawmakers on Capitol Hill. She also met leaders in Mexico, Brazil, Germany, Italy, the Czech Republic, and elsewhere in addition to encountering pro-Castro demonstrators at many stops. Although she supports lifting the five-decade-old U.S. embargo against Cuba, the charismatic, charming Sánchez, with her long hair and peasant skirts, even found a welcome audience at Miami's Freedom Tower, long a bastion of intransigent Cuban-American sentiment in favor of the embargo.

Cuba has other bloggers, pro and con the Castro regime, who engage in often broiling arguments on the Web, but their words and debates, like the installments of Sánchez's personal life and free speech crusade, are invisible to the vast majority of ordinary Cubans, who lack access to the Internet. But speech is not without its perils. The government jailed 75 dissidents in 2003 in what came to be known as the Black Spring. The free-spirited Sánchez was in Switzerland then during a two-year attempt to start a new life outside Cuba. She returned home to Havana from exile in 2004 determined "that I would live in Cuba as a free person, and accept the consequences." Trained as a philologist (she wrote her thesis at the University of Havana on "Words Under Pressure: A Study of the Literature of Dictatorship in Latin America," guaranteeing she had no future there as an academic. he also possessed advanced tech skills and had built her first computer herself. With husband Reinaldo Escobar, a journalist turned elevator mechanic, and like-minded friends, she started a digital magazine, *Consensus*.

What has made Sánchez and her blog a global phenomenon are the power of her ideas and the vividness of her writing. The vignettes she sketches of everyday life in Cuba read as if they

came from the pen of a novelist. She is intrepid, conducting her activism not in the shadows but in the sunshine. She and fellow blogger Orlando Luis Pardo were assaulted by plainclothes security agents as the pair made their way to a protest in November 2009, sparking international outcries, <sup>52</sup> but she has never been imprisoned and has outsmarted the authorities at almost every turn. She would pose as a German-speaking tourist to gain access to the Internet in hotels for foreigners (she once earned a living as an interpreter and guide for German visitors), recruit bloggers openly for her *Voces Cubanas* (Cuban Voices) Web project, and stubbornly return again and again to the Plaza Municipality Office of Immigration and Emigration in a quest for a travel visa. She uses thumb drives, text messages on her mobile phone and email to get her words onto the Web. She blogs about standing up to a police state, but also depicts quotidian life in a land where toothpaste and even sanitary napkins can be rare commodities, and where the gifts for a friend's hospitalized mother facing cancer surgery include a pillowcase, bucket, detergent, syringes, and surgical thread. Readers feel they were there when she writes about a parents' meeting at her son's middle school, where a directive from the Ministry of Education is read announcing that selection for the best high schools will be based not just on grades but participating in "political/patriotic activities."<sup>53</sup>

In her book *Havana Real*, Sánchez culled 184 blog posts from the more than 500 posts she wrote in the first four years of Generación Y, which had attracted "nearly a million reader comments converting my private, cathartic space into a public square." The blog is named for those, like Sánchez, with unusual first names beginning with Y born in Cuba in the 1970s and 1980s—an era marked by "Russian cartoons, illegal emigration and frustration."

Speaking at the Cato Institute in Washington in March 2013, Sánchez recalled that during the Black Spring, it seemed that the Cuban government had found a way to silence dissent on the island. "However, here we are 10 years later and we look around the island and we find an effervescence of new movements, new voices, demanding to be heard, speaking their voices independently from the government, using these new technologies," she said.

"Today a simple Cuban citizen with only an old generation cellphone in his or her hand can take that technology and stand up against a very carefully constructed, monopolistic state media that has silenced them for decades," she said. "It is unimaginable how fragile a system becomes that is based on distorting or manipulating information or hiding it from its people." Blogs, Twitter, and cellphones have created "little cracks, little holes in the walls of censorship."

"I am not under any illusions. The technology by itself will not save us, will not democratize Cuba, but it has an important role to play to help us in this struggle to achieve a freer and more democratic country," said Sánchez, who now hopes to publish Cuba's first independent newspaper, digital at first but in print when that becomes possible.<sup>55</sup>

"I am going to devote the rest of my life to spreading information," she said. "I want to be someone who makes others uncomfortable as a journalist, someone who provokes, who gets into problems presently in the current Cuba but also in a future Cuba ... It is essential to have a responsible, objective journalism that can chronicle what's happening but also analyze it in terms of understanding what needs to be done and holding people accountable as we move into this other future."

Ted Henken, a sociology professor at Baruch College, City University of New York, who served as Sánchez's interpreter on the U.S. visit, said that the audience for most Cuban bloggers, regardless of their views, "is foreign. There's a very small internal audience for any of them. Most would like to have the audience of the person next door but cannot because the Internet is so restricted" and the government controls the official media. "The

cima.ned.org #blogger

people in Cuba who hear and are exposed to these ideas are maybe 5 to 10 percent of the population. But they are an important part because they are opinion makers ... They have access to the Internet itself or through proxies or flash drives or other ways to read these things. So even though [social media] have a small impact on the mass of people, their debates are very influential among a small, influential elite."<sup>56</sup> The Cuban government recently opened a string of sanctioned Internet cafes with high speed connections to the island's first fiberoptic line to the outside world, but at \$4.50 an hour the cost is beyond the reach of the average Cuban earning about \$20 a month.

In a July 2011 interview in Havana by Tracey Eaton, a Florida journalism professor and former Havana bureau chief for the *Dallas Morning News*, Sánchez described herself as "someone who learned to be a journalist on the fly," while coping with "censorship, self-censorship, my own fears, the stifling of expression in this country, and … the technological difficulties that limit my work." When she began writing Generación Y, she said, "the words blog, blogger, mobile phone, Blackberry, iPhone, iPad, in Cuba meant nothing. And today any person on the street knows what they mean. These are, perhaps, the primordial particles of free expression."<sup>57</sup>

#### **Endnotes**

- 1. NM Incite, "Buzz in the Blogosphere: Millions More Blogs and Blog Readers," March 8, 2012, <a href="http://www.nielsen.com/us/en/newswire/2012/buzz-in-the-blogosphere-millions-more-bloggers-and-blog-readers.">http://www.nielsen.com/us/en/newswire/2012/buzz-in-the-blogosphere-millions-more-bloggers-and-blog-readers.</a> html.
- 2. Dan Gillmor, "The Former Audience Joins the Party," We the Media Grassroots Journalism by the People, for the People, Authorama Public Domain Books, 2004, <a href="http://www.authorama.com/we-the-media-8.html">http://www.authorama.com/we-the-media-8.html</a>.
- 3. Jay Rosen, "The People Formerly Known as the Audience," from *Pressthink* blog, June 27, 2006, <a href="http://archive.pressthink.org/2006/06/27/ppl">http://archive.pressthink.org/2006/06/27/ppl</a> frmr.html.
- 4. Robert Mackey, interview, May 2, 2012.
- 5. Michael Anti, "Behind the Great Wall of China," talk at TEDGlobal Conference in Edinburgh, Scotland, June 2012, <a href="http://www.ted.com/talks/michael">http://www.ted.com/talks/michael</a> anti behind the great firewall of china.html. Anti's presentation had drawn more than 640,000 views as of May 8, 2012 on the TED website, which also translated his remarks into two dozen languages.
- 6. CNN, "How CNN iReport Works," July 2, 2012, <a href="http://ireport.cnn.com/blogs/ireport-blog/2012/07/02/how-cnn-ireport-works">http://ireport.cnn.com/blogs/ireport-blog/2012/07/02/how-cnn-ireport-works</a>.
- 7. Jenna DiMaria, CNN spokeswoman, email to author, May 21, 2013.
- 8. Shreedeep Rayamajhi, interview, April 30, 2013.
- 9. Robert Mackey, "The Lede" blog, The *New York Times*, July 9, 2009, <a href="http://thelede.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/07/09/latest-updates-on-iran-election-protests/">http://thelede.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/07/09/latest-updates-on-iran-election-protests/</a>.
- 10. "The Lede" blog, The New York Times, http://thelede.blogs.nytimes.com/.
- 11. Mackey, interview, May 2, 2012.
- 12. Steve Myers, "How Four People & Their Social Network Turned an Unwitting Witness to Bin Laden's Death into a Citizen Journalist," Poynter Institute, May 3, 2011, <a href="http://www.poynter.org/latest-news/making-sense-of-news/130724/how-4-people-their-social-network-turned-an-unwitting-witness-to-bin-ladens-death-into-a-citizen-journalist/">http://www.poynter.org/latest-news/making-sense-of-news/130724/how-4-people-their-social-network-turned-an-unwitting-witness-to-bin-ladens-death-into-a-citizen-journalist/</a>.
- 13. "About the Dish," from "The Dish" blog, retrieved May 10, 2013, http://dish.andrewsullivan.com/about/.
- 14. Larsen, interview, op.cit.
- 15. "Diary of a Pakitani Schoolgirl," BBC News, January 19, 2009, <a href="http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south-asia/7834402.stm">http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south-asia/7834402.stm</a>.
- 16. Adam B. Ellick, "Class Dismissed: Malala's Story," New York Times documentary, <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/video/2012/10/09/world/asia/100000001835296/class-dismissed.html">http://www.nytimes.com/video/2012/10/09/world/asia/100000001835296/class-dismissed.html</a>. Also, "My 'Small Video Star' Fights for Her Life," Ellick blog post in "The Lede," October 9, 2012, <a href="http://thelede.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/10/09/my-small-video-star-fights-for-her-life/">http://thelede.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/10/09/my-small-video-star-fights-for-her-life/</a>.

- 17. CNN, iReport, Profile of contributor Shreedeep Rayamajhi (weaker41), <a href="http://ireport.cnn.com/people/weaker41">http://ireport.cnn.com/people/weaker41</a>.
- 18. Shreedeep Rayamajhi aka weaker41, GroundReport, 252 reports as of May 15, 2013, <a href="http://www.groundreport.com/weaker41">http://www.groundreport.com/weaker41</a>.
- 19. Committee to Protect Journalists, "CPJ Concerned By Threats Reported By Nepalese Journalist," Dec. 1, 2010, <a href="http://cpj.org/tags/shreedeep-rayamajhi">http://cpj.org/tags/shreedeep-rayamajhi</a>.
- 20. GroundReport, "GroundReport Recognition Awards December 2012," January 15, 2013, <a href="http://groundreport.com/community/groundreport-recognition-awards-december-2012-part-three/">http://groundreport.com/community/groundreport-recognition-awards-december-2012-part-three/</a>.
- 21. Ahmed Al Omran, interview, May 6, 2013.
- 22. Al Omran, "The Rise of Political Blogs," "Saudi Jeans" blog, July 22, 2006, <a href="http://saudijeans.org/2006/07/22/the-rise-of-political-blogs/">http://saudijeans.org/2006/07/22/the-rise-of-political-blogs/</a>.
- 23. Al Omran, "On Online Activism," "Saudi Jeans," November 12, 2006, <a href="http://saudijeans.org/2006/11/12/on-online-activism/">http://saudijeans.org/2006/11/12/on-online-activism/</a>.
- 24. Ahmed Al Omran, Twitter, @ahmed
- 25. Kounila Keo, "Love Your Life," Blue Lady Blog, http://blueladyblog.com/travel-2/i-love-your-life.html.
- 26. Visit-Angor.org, "Interview with Kounila Keo, Founder of Blue Lady Blog," July 10, 2013, <a href="http://www.visit-angkor.org/blog/2013/01/06/interview-with-kounila-keo-founder-of-blue-lady-blog/">http://www.visit-angkor.org/blog/2013/01/06/interview-with-kounila-keo-founder-of-blue-lady-blog/</a>.
- 27. Kajsa Hallberg Adu, KajsaHA blog, http://kajsaha.com/.
- 28. GhanaBlogging, "#BlogCamp13 Sponsors," <a href="http://www.blogcampghana.com/sponsors/blogcamp13-sponsors-2/">http://www.blogcampghana.com/sponsors/blogcamp13-sponsors-2/</a>.
- 29. GhanaDecides, <a href="http://ghanadecides.com/about/">http://ghanadecides.com/about/</a>.
- 30. Adu, interview, March 27, 2013.
- 31. Twitter page for @SupportYemen, <a href="https://twitter.com/SupportYemen">https://twitter.com/SupportYemen</a>.
- 32. Atiaf Alwazir, interview, April 11, 2013.
- 33. Alwazir, "The Flawed Media Narrative on Yemen," *Your Middle East*, March 22, 2013, <a href="http://www.yourmiddleeast.com/opinion/atiaf-zaid-alwazir-the-flawed-media-narrative-on-yemen 13850">http://www.yourmiddleeast.com/opinion/atiaf-zaid-alwazir-the-flawed-media-narrative-on-yemen 13850</a>. Also in Woman From Yemen blog, <a href="http://womanfromyemen.blogspot.com/2013/03/the-flawed-media-narrative-on-yemen.html">http://womanfromyemen.blogspot.com/2013/03/the-flawed-media-narrative-on-yemen.html</a>.
- 34. World Bank, Philippines, http://data.worldbank.org/country/philippines.
- 35. Iris Cecilia Gonzales blog, <a href="http://irisgonzales.blogspot.com/">http://irisgonzales.blogspot.com/</a>.
- 36. Gonzales, interview, February 15, 2012.
- 37. Facebook page for Beast, <a href="https://www.facebook.com/beast.the.dog">https://www.facebook.com/beast.the.dog</a>.

- 38. Michael Anti, @mranti, Twitter, March 8, 2011, https://twitter.com/mranti/status/45030799975788545.
- 39. Austin Ramzy, "Chinese Writer Loses Facebook Page, While Zuckerberg's Dog Gets Own Page," *Time*, March 9, 2011, http://world.time.com/2011/03/09/chinese-writer-asks-am-i-more-fake-than-zuckerbergs-dog/.
- 40. Anti, "When the Democratized and Decentralized Internet Meets China," Berkman Luncheon Series, Berkman Center for Internet & Society, November 27, 2007, <a href="http://cyber.law.harvard.edu/events/luncheon/2007/11/anti">http://cyber.law.harvard.edu/events/luncheon/2007/11/anti</a>.
- 41. Anti, "The Chinanet and Smart Censorship" in "China 3.0," edited by Mark Leonard, European Council on Foreign Relations (London, November 2012), http://ecfr.eu/page/-/ECFR66 CHINA 30 final.pdf.
- 42. Anti, "Behind the Great Firewall of China," TEDGlobal, Edinburg, Scotland, July 2012, <a href="http://www.ted.com/">http://www.ted.com/</a> talks/michael anti behind the great firewall of china.html.
- 43. Anti, Berkman Center, op.cit.
- 44. Rosario G. Gomez, "Premio al periodista comprometido," *El Pais*, May 8, 2008, <a href="http://elpais.com/diario/2008/05/08/sociedad/1210197606">http://elpais.com/diario/2008/05/08/sociedad/1210197606</a> 850215.html.
- 45. Deutsche Welle, "Generación Y Wins 2008 Best of the Blogs Award," November 27, 2008, <a href="http://www.dw.de/generacion-y-wins-2008-best-of-the-blogs-award/a-3826971">http://www.dw.de/generacion-y-wins-2008-best-of-the-blogs-award/a-3826971</a>.
- 46. Oscar Hijuelos, "Heroes and Pioneers: Yoani Sánchez," "The 2008 Time 100," *Time*, May 12, 2008, <a href="http://www.time.com/time/specials/2007/article/0,28804,1733748">http://www.time.com/time/specials/2007/article/0,28804,1733748</a> 1733756 1735878,00.htm.
- 47. Columbia Journalism School, "Cabot Prize Winners by Year, 1939-2009," <a href="http://www.journalism.columbia.">http://www.journalism.columbia.</a>
  <a href="edu/system/documents/189/original/caobt\_winners\_year.pdf">http://www.journalism.columbia.</a>
  <a href="edu/system/documents/189/original/caobt\_winners\_year.pdf">edu/system/documents/189/original/caobt\_winners\_year.pdf</a>. Also, Megan Garber, "Yoani Sánchez Denied Permission to Leave Cuba to Receive Cabot Prize," Columbia Journalism Review, October 13, 2009, <a href="http://www.cjr.org/the-kicker/yoani-Sánchez-denied-permissio.php">http://www.cjr.org/the-kicker/yoani-Sánchez-denied-permissio.php</a>.
- 48. U.S. Department of State, "Secretary Clinton To Host the 2011 International Women of Courage Awards," March 4, 2011, <a href="http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/03/157710.htm">http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/03/157710.htm</a>.
- 49. Yoani Sánchez, *Havana Real: One Woman Fights to Tell the Truth About Cuba Today,* Brooklyn, N.Y., 2011. Originally published in Spanish as *Cuba Libre*.
- 50. Larry Rohter, "In Cuba, the Voice of a Blog Generation," *New York Times*, July 5, 2011, <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/06/books/yoani-sanchez-cubas-voice-of-a-blogging-generation.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/06/books/yoani-sanchez-cubas-voice-of-a-blogging-generation.html</a>.
- 51. M.J. Porter, Introduction to *Havana Real*. Porter is a Seattle transportation consultant who helped create the websites HemosOido.com and TranslatingCuba.com where volunteers translate the more than 50 Cuban bloggers.
- 52. McClatchy Newspapers, "U.S. Expresses Outrage Over Assault on Cuban Blogger," *Tampa Tribune*, November 11, 2009, <a href="http://www.tampabay.com/incoming/us-expresses-outrage-over-assault-on-cuban-blogger/1051190">http://www.tampabay.com/incoming/us-expresses-outrage-over-assault-on-cuban-blogger/1051190</a>.
- 53. Sánchez, Havana Real, op.cit.
- 54. Sánchez, Havana Real, op.cit.

#blogger

- 55. Sánchez, speaking at a Cato Institute panel discussion on "The Future of Freedom in Cuba," March, 19, 2013, Washington, <a href="http://www.cato.org/multimedia/events/future-freedom-cuba">http://www.cato.org/multimedia/events/future-freedom-cuba</a>.
- 56. Ted Henken, interview, May 7, 2012.
- 57. Tracy Eaton, "Yoani Sánchez and the Next Evolution," video blog post on his Along the Malecón blog. Interview conducted July 11, 2011, and posted with English subtitles January 25, 2012, <a href="http://alongthemalecon.blogspot.com/2012/01/yoani-Sánchez-and-next-evolution.html">http://alongthemalecon.blogspot.com/2012/01/yoani-Sánchez-and-next-evolution.html</a>.

# Advisory Council for the Center for International Media Assistance

Esther Dyson Craig LaMay

Stephen Fuzesi, Jr. Caroline Little

William A. Galston Eric Newton

Suzanne Garment William Orme

Mark Helmke Dale Peskin

Ellen Hume Adam Clayton Powell III

Jerry Hyman Monroe E. Price

Alex S. Jones Adam Schiff

Shanthi Kalathil Kurt Wimmer

Susan King Richard Winfield

#### **Center for International Media Assistance**

National Endowment for Democracy 1025 F Street, N.W., Suite 800 Washington, DC 20004

Phone: (202) 378-9700 Fax: (202) 378-9407 Email: CIMA@ned.org URL: http://cima.ned.org



